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February 13, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to enter into the sale of one unimproved parcel of county-owned real property adjacent to the city of Kent, within Council District Seven.  King County’s Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP), Water and Land Resource Division (WLRD) is conditionally surplussing this property, known as the Mullen Slough Natural Area, for the purpose of aiding the city of Kent in spending funds from an expiring State grant that would enable the city of Kent to purchase a parcel for a city habitat restoration project.  
The city of Kent’s grant expires March 15th, 2008.  Expedited council action of this legislation is requested to allow rapid transfer to the city of Kent prior to this March 15th expiration.

Summary
King County’s Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Water and Land Resource Division is custodian of a parcel known as the Mullen Slough Natural Area (Mullen Slough), located on the north side of Kent-Des Moines Road South, adjacent to the city of Kent (Kent).  Mullen Slough’s Assessor Parcel Number 232204-9028 is approximately 15 acres of unimproved land and was acquired by WLRD in August of 2006 with Conservation Futures Tax funds.  The acquisition deed to WLRD conveyed restrictions for use as open space, and WLRD intended possible future habitat preservation and restoration of this site.  
Independent of and prior to this county purchase, Kent received a grant to acquire property for its own city habitat restoration site.  Unable to secure an originally-targeted parcel, and with Kent’s grant approaching expiration, WLRD and Kent mutually identified Mullen Slough as an excellent candidate for Kent’s hoped-for project.  Though Mullen Slough is just outside Kent’s city boundaries, it is proximate enough to Kent to warrant a city habitat restoration project, and Kent would welcome such opportunity.  

WLRD is comfortable with releasing Mullen Slough to Kent, as the city will steward this natural area consistent with its original funding source requirements.  WLRD will reserve a river protection easement across the parcel.  Should this sale not finalize, WLRD will maintain Mullen Slough within its Parks habitat portfolio and will continue to manage it as a natural area.
Kent has been granted Washington State Salmon Recovery Funding Board funds for its purchase.  The Board has given its approval for purchase of Mullen Slough and requires that escrow close no later than March 15th, 2008.  Kent is currently reviewing the county’s Purchase and Sale Agreement, in which is reflected Kent’s offer price of $290,000.  WLRD purchased Mullen Slough in August of 2006 for $245,000.  County’s Real Estate Service’s appraisal group has reviewed Kent’s offer with supporting appraisal and finds $290,000 to be a satisfactory sale price.  WLRD’s net proceeds will target future open space acquisitions.
Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division determined that Mullen Slough does not meet the criteria for affordable housing.  Notices were circulated to other county departments regarding WLRD’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  None of the agencies expressed interest.  

Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.100, in February 2008, King County’s Facilities Management Division declared Mullen Slough surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.  
Benefits to the Public from the Mullen Slough Property Sale
WLRD’s stated mission is “to help protect King County's water and lands so that its citizens can enjoy them safely today, and for generations to come.”  WLRD’s further mission is its dedication to the cost-effective investment of public funds to promote a balance of human health, safety and public benefits with ecosystem protection. WLRD’s decision to surplus Mullen Slough achieves a two-fold purpose:  (1) Kent will restore the area consistent with the goals originally intended for Mullen Slough by WLRD, and net proceeds from the sale will enable WLRD to purchase further properties for open space; and   (2) By making Mullen Slough available to the city of Kent, the county is assisting both the State of Washington and the city of Kent in furthering their own goals for habitat restoration.

Reason for the Transmittal to Council
Pursuant to K.C.C. 4.56.080, council must approve sale of county-owned real property.  Included is the proposed ordinance for the sale of Mullen Slough, and attachments of the Draft Purchase and Sale Agreement between county and Kent (fully executed original to follow), and maps of the area.

Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631, or Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, at 206-296-6587.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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